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      18 November 2010 
 
Mr. P. Michael Payne, Chief 
Permits, Conservation, and Education Division 
Office of Protected Resources 
National Marine Fisheries Service 
1315 East-West Highway 
Silver Spring, MD 20910 
 
      Re: Permit Application No. 14525 (Oleg Lyamin, 
       University of California at Los Angeles) 
 
Dear Mr. Payne: 
 
 The Marine Mammal Commission, in consultation with its Committee of Scientific Advisors 
on Marine Mammals, has reviewed the above-referenced permit application with regard to the goals, 
policies, and requirements of the Marine Mammal Protection Act and offers the following 
recommendations and rationale. 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

 
  The Marine Mammal Commission recommends that the National Marine Fisheries Service 

approve the permit request, provided that the Service— 
 

• consult with the applicant and the previous permit holder to obtain clarification on whether 
importations of samples under Permit No. 1009-1640 exceeded the number authorized, and 

• require that the applicant obtain all necessary permits under the Convention on International 
Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora before importing or exporting any 
marine mammal parts. 

 
RATIONALE 
 
 The applicant is requesting authorization to import whole brains and brain tissues from 10 
sub-adult male fur seals over a five-year period for studies on the mechanisms of sleep in fur seals. 
The subject animals would be captured in Russia incidental to a commercial harvest, held in captivity 
for experimental studies, and euthanized at the termination of the studies to obtain their brains. 
Samples would be imported from Russia to the applicant for analysis and exported from the United 
States to South Africa for additional analysis. 
 
 The proposed research is a continuation of research conducted under Permit No. 1009-1640 
issued to Dr. Jerome Seigel, also at the University of California at Los Angeles. That permit, issued 
on 30 March 2004 and valid through 31 March 2009, authorized the importation from Russia of up 
to six brains from northern fur seals. The Commission provided comments on that application (see 
letter of 7 January 2003, enclosed). 
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 The Service requested that the applicant provide information on whether brains and/or 
brain samples were imported under permit No. 1009-1640, and if so, the number of whole brains 
and samples that were imported. The applicant responded that during the five-year period during 
which Permit No. 1009-1640 was valid, the permit holder imported eight fur seal brains and 1,844 
samples collected from six northern fur seals. Based on this response, it appears that imports under 
Permit No. 1009-1640 exceeded the number authorized; that is, the number of animals killed 
exceeded the number authorized under the permit. The original permit holder, this applicant, and 
the Service have not yet addressed this issue. Therefore, the Marine Mammal Commission 
recommends that the Service consult with the applicant and the previous permit holder to obtain 
clarification regarding this issue. 
 
 The Commission believes that the activities for which it has recommended approval are 
consistent with the purposes and policies of the Marine Mammal Protection Act and other 
applicable laws. 
 
 Please contact me if you have any questions concerning this recommendation. 
 
        Sincerely, 
 

        
        Timothy J. Ragen, Ph.D. 
        Executive Director 
 
Enclosure 
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